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Annual Awards Dinner celebrates Maine’s Bicentennial
Patrick Dempsey, Maine’s living Governors, and this year’s awardees 

recognized in celebration of leadership and statehood

part of it. I worried about the
length of the video but it moved
quite well and proved to be a
great bit of history.
Congratulations on taking on
such an ambitious project and
making it happen. Again, we’re
proud to be associated. My best
to you and thanks to the entire
staff.”  

~ Michael Bourque, 
MEMIC

“Thank you so much for your
help in selecting our table of stu-
dents last night at the Annual
meeting. We had a great group
of engaged, mostly engineering,
students from UMaine/USM.
We made a really good connec-
tion with them all and were able
to exchange cards and contact
info with a couple of them. We
had a great evening. The
Chamber staff did another amaz-
ing job. Well done!”   

~ Judith Borelli, 
Texas Instruments

The Maine State Chamber wishes to
thank our special guests, our sponsors,
our attendees, and the many people that
brought this vision to reality: It was truly
a memorable and historic celebration! 

See our 2019 Annual Awards Dinner
photos on page 4 or visit our website.

We have posted the highlight of the
evening’s program - our professionally
produced video reflection by Maine’s liv-
ing Governors - on our website, as well as
video highlights and photos of the
evening’s festivities. If you haven’t seen it
yet or you’d like to see it again, the video
project is available on our website, in the
Annual Dinner recap, if you would like to
watch it: www.mainechamber.org/2019-
annual-dinner.html. 

In the days that followed our flagship
annual event, we heard compliments from
our attendees, guests, and board members.
We’d like to share a couple of them with you:

“My congratulations to you and
the staff for another nice annual
dinner. We were honored to be

The Maine State Chamber of
Commerce presented its celebration of the
bicentennial of Maine’s statehood at our
annual awards dinner on Wednesday,
October 30, 2019. Maine’s seven living
governors shared their perspectives and
provided a historical context on what
makes Maine unique through a profession-
al video presentation. Special guest Patrick
Dempsey, a Maine native and television
and film actor who founded the Dempsey
Center, joined us to share his thoughts on
what makes Maine special. Bangor Region
Chamber of Commerce President Deb
Neuman was recognized with our
“Chamber Professional of the Year”
award for her leadership in, enthusiasm
for, and dedication to promoting a positive
business climate in the Bangor region.
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A message from the president...

“Maybe we are 
more alike 
than we think…”

by Dana Connors

Many who attended our annual dinner last month have commented on our

Bicentennial Celebration video project as a good reminder the lasting contribu-

tions made by our former governors. We feel very fortunate to have had the

opportunity to interview the seven living Maine governors and reminisce a bit

about their time in office, spanning 50 years of Maine’s history. 

Each governor put service above self, and the legacies have stood the test of

time. Today, the people of Maine still benefit from the priorities set forth even

decades ago. 

As we discussed their legacy, and likely as you watched the video that night,

several key themes emerged: Each of them put great emphasis on the quality and

value of our state’s education system, at each level, as an investment in the suc-

cess of our people. And, despite their different leadership styles and policy pri-

orities, each shared a common interest in serving the people to the best of their

ability. They worked vigorously and with conviction, so that Maine people and

Maine’s economy would be in the best possible position at that time in history. 

But perhaps, for me, the most interesting commonality was found in their

answers to “what advice would you give the next/current governor, based on your

experience in office?” All seven of them, separately and unaware of the other

responses, said “listen” to the people, to the opposition, to your advisors, and to your

experts, considering as much information and as many perspectives as possible.

If you haven’t seen it yet or you’d like to see it again, the video project is

available on our website, in the Annual Dinner recap, if you would like to watch

it: www.mainechamber.org/2019-annual-dinner.html. 

As the holidays approach, we have some exciting news to share as well.

Effective December 1, the Maine State Chamber of Commerce’s offices will be

located at 128 State Street in Augusta, Maine. We will be closing operations at

the current location on the morning of Tuesday November 26, to pack and load

the moving trucks. Depending on the speed and success of our move, we hope to

reopen our offices on Monday or Tuesday, December 2-3. Once we are settled,

we will announce a date for an open house so you can visit our new offices in a

historic building at the edge of Augusta’s downtown district, placing us much

closer to the Statehouse.

As you can see, we have much to be thankful for this season. 
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Strategies to help diverse students thrive focus of Educate Maine 
and Maine State Chamber policy brief

Supporting and welcoming Maine’s growing number of diverse students 
will benefit Maine’s economy and employers

Educate Maine and the Maine State
Chamber of Commerce have released a
joint policy brief, Helping Diverse
Students Thrive, outlining a set of strate-
gies to help Maine’s increasingly diverse
student learners thrive. Supporting and
welcoming diverse students will help
attract and retain young families to
Maine, grow Maine’s workforce, and
benefit Maine’s economy and employers.

Strategies outlined in detail in the
policy brief include:

 Ensuring school practices and poli-
cies support all students;

 Providing ongoing, relevant profes-
sional development for educators and
school administrators;

 Engaging parents and communities;

 Recruiting and retaining diverse edu-
cators and school staff. 

“Maine vitally needs to retain and
attract more people to grow our economy
and workforce,” said Maine State
Chamber of Commerce President Dana
Connors. “With Maine school popula-
tions diversifying, implementing strate-
gies to help diverse students thrive will be
a tremendous benefit to them and their
families. It also is a great opportunity to
grow Maine’s economy, future work-
force, and quite possibly attract more
needed in-migration to Maine.” (Please
see the Maine State Chamber’s 2016
Making Maine Work report entitled
Maine’s Labor Shortage: New Mainers
and Diversity online at www.mainecham-
ber.org/making-maine-work.html)

“The strategies in Helping Diverse
Students Thrive aim to build an educa-
tional system that is welcoming and
responsive to diverse students,” said
Jason Judd, Ed.D., executive director of
Educate Maine. “Identifying and address-
ing the unique challenges diverse students
face will help them succeed academically
and position them for successful careers.
This will help resolve Maine’s workforce

shortage, arguably the greatest economic
challenge Maine currently faces.”

Student learners who are character-
ized as “diverse” come from many back-
grounds. This brief looks in depth at edu-
cation indicators pertaining to several
diverse student populations, including by
race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, and
English learner status. Data indicates
Maine’s student population is diversify-
ing and is considerably more diverse than
Maine as a whole. 

Information suggests discrimination
against diverse students is still a challenge
in Maine schools. Absenteeism and par-
ent engagement are additional challenges.
Achievement gaps for diverse students
are wider in 4th grade, particularly for
students learning English. The gap
widens by eleventh grade and impacts
high school graduation rates, as well as
college enrollment and persistence. 

For more in-depth information on
specific strategies to help diverse students

thrive, models of successful Maine
schools and programs, and benefits of
diversity in schools, please see the full
policy brief at http://www.edu-
catemaine.org/docs/Helping-Diverse-
Students-Thrive.pdf.

Helping Diverse Students Thrive is
one in a series of policy briefs produced
in a partnership between Educate Maine
and the Maine State Chamber of
Commerce, and through the generous
support of the John T. Gorman and Nellie
Mae Education Foundations. Both the
Maine State Chamber of Commerce and
Educate Maine are members of
MaineSpark | 60% by 2025.
MaineSpark|60% by 2025 is powered by
a coalition of organizations — schools
and universities, nonprofits and founda-
tions, government agencies and business-
es — with a common goal: by 2025, 60%
of Mainers will hold education and work-
force credentials that position Maine and
its families for success. 
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Program
Sponsor:

Headlight Audio
Visual, Inc.

Chairman’s Reception
Sponsors:

Charter
Communications

Kennebec Savings
Bank

Cornerstone Sponsors:
American Chemistry

Council
Comcast

Cross Insurance
IDEXX Laboratories, Inc.

Maine Department of
Economic & Community

Development
Spectrum Healthcare

Partners
Unum

Taste of Maine Welcome
Reception Sponsor:

MEMIC

Thank You to our 
Awards Dinner
Sponsors!
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Awards Sponsor:
Poland Spring Water Company

Senior Sponsors:
Anthem Blue Cross 

and Blue Shield
Bangor Savings Bank

Unitil Corp.

Corporate Sponsors:
AARP Maine

Central Maine Health Care
CIANBRO

Emera Maine
Hannaford Supermarkets

Husson University
Littler Mendelson, P.C.

Maine Primary Care Association
The Jackson Laboratory

Contributing Sponsors:
AT&T

Homewood Suites by Hilton
MaineHealth

Supporting Sponsors:
AmeriHealth Caritas; Comfort Inn;

Consigli Construction Co. Inc.; 
FIORE Artisan Olive Oils & Vinegars;

McCain Foods USA, Inc.; Northern New
England Passenger Rail Authority; 

Preti Flaherty, LLP ; Procter & Gamble-
Tambrands; University of New England;

Verizon; WIPFLi, LLP

Student Sponsors:
Casella Waste Systems, Eastern Region;

Dead River Company; 
Harriman Associates; JobsInME.com;

Lebel & Harriman, LLP; 
Maine Association for Charter Schools;

Maine Community Bancorp; 
Maine Manufacturing Extension

Partnership; NECEC; 
Sargent Corporation; Texas Instruments

Thank You to our 
Awards Dinner
Sponsors!
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2019 Education
Symposium

Friday, December 6
8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.
Holiday Inn By The Bay
88 Spring Street, Portland

The Educate Maine Symposium is a
convening of more than 350 business, pol-
icy, and education leaders who gather to
hear from education experts, to learn from
one another, and to honor talented Maine
educators. The agenda includes a morning
plenary followed by interactive work-
shops on a range of education topics span-
ning early childhood through adult work-
force development. The event includes the
annual Leadership Luncheon, where we
honor the accomplishments of educators
from across Maine and where the Weston
L. Bonney Leadership Award is present-
ed to an individual or organization cham-
pioning student achievement in Maine.
For more information, please visit edu-
catemaine.org. 
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The University of
Maine’s Maryann
Hartman Awards
Nominations 

due November 22

Know an inspiring woman leader in
Maine? Nominations are now being
accepted for the University of Maine’s
Maryann Hartman Awards. Named for
the late Professor Maryann Hartman, the
Maryann Hartman Awards honor the spir-
it, achievement, and zest for life that
Hartman epitomized. They recognize dis-
tinguished Maine women and their accom-
plishments in the arts, politics, business,
education, and community service. All
nominations are due November 22,
2019. More information and the nomina-
tion form can be found online at
https://umaine.edu/womensgenderand-
sexualitystudies/mahawards. 

Bipartisan group supports federal legislation
to create permanent protections for Dreamers
Editor’s Note: Maine State Chamber President Dana Connors recently submitted this opinion edi-
torial below to the Lewiston Sun Journal.

As business leaders representing the most important industries in our

region, the Maine State Chamber of Commerce is committed to promoting 

economic growth and job creation for all Americans. From manufacturing to

agriculture, and from small local businesses to Fortune 500 companies, Maine’s

economy relies on our diverse, talented workforce to drive the country forward.

That is why the Chamber has joined a bipartisan group supporting federal 

legislation to create permanent protections for Dreamers. These protections

would allow immigrants in our communities and across the country to contin-

ue to pursue their education, contribute to our labor force and tax base, and

start new businesses that create jobs.

With the Supreme Court hearing the Deferred Action for Childhood

Arrivals (DACA) program case on November 12, a potentially devastating

decision could be forthcoming that would prevent our immigrant neighbors

from realizing their potential – as doctors, teachers, engineers, entrepreneurs,

and so much more – to everyone’s detriment. There are several bipartisan pro-

posals to protect DACA, including the American Dream and Promise Act, the

Dream Act, and the SECURE Act. Americans of all kinds agree that a solution

is necessary, and urgent action must be taken.

Nationwide, there are 1.25 million Dreamers – immigrants brought to the

United States as children – who are eligible for the DACA program. The 

current administration has attempted to terminate this program, and with a legal

decision imminent, these immigrants could soon face deportation often after

decades in the United States. These immigrants are driving economic growth in

our communities. According to New American Economy, individuals eligible

for DACA together earn $23 billion in total household income each year and

contribute $4 billion of that income to federal, state, and local taxes that keep

our metro areas moving.

Deporting these community members – including workers and employers,

consumers and homeowners – would not only be devastating to families but also

to local economies. Data from the Cato Institute (www.cato.org/blog/econom-

ic-fiscal-impact-repealing-daca) estimates that deporting individuals who have

DACA would cost the federal government over $60 billion, with an additional

$280 billion in lost economic growth over the next decade. With national 

unemployment at near-record lows, this is a scenario we simply cannot afford.

As the State Chamber, we urge our Congressional members to not allow

politics to stand in the way of economic growth. We are hopeful that Congress

will pass a bipartisan deal to protect DACA recipients. Our industries need this

– and it will also lay the groundwork for the type of broader, common-sense

immigration reforms that we need to compete globally. 
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Junior Achievement
announces Career
Speaker Series

JA’s Career Speaker Series is a new,
one-hour, one-day experience designed to
introduce students to a variety of jobs in
the community.  In JA Career Speakers
Series, a volunteer guest speaker visits the
classroom and shares information about
his or her  career, work, and education
experience. The speaker may bring props,
samples of his or her work, or other visu-
als to help engage students. Activities and
implementation design will vary based on
grade level. This event is part of the JA
Work and Career Readiness Pathway and
can be placed in  grades K–12, in-school
or after-school/out-of-school. 

Please visit www.juniorachieve-
ment.org for more information. If you or a
business or education colleague are inter-
ested in this local classroom opportunity,
please email JA at info@jamaine.org. 
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Who is a “Boomerang?”
boo·mer·ang | ˈbo ͞oməˌraNG |

NOUN:  Person who was born in, attended
school in, or otherwise spent time in Maine
(summer camp, regular family visits, etc),
left the State and successfully made their

way back to live and work full time.

Department of Economic and Community
Development, Live + Work in Maine
will be promoting the campaign, including
partner venues where Boomerang swag
can be obtained via television spots, in-
person events, and social media.

They need your help in spreading the
word about our great state and would love
for you to participate. Live + Work in
Maine will supply you with swag including,
stickers, coasters, t-shirts, koozies, mugs
etc. that you can blanket your hotel, restau-
rant, or bar with to increase awareness and
start the conversation about the career
opportunities here in our great state. 

If you would like to participate in this
exciting statewide, grassroots effort, please
sign up using the following Google Form:
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIp
QLSd8yj0Ldxuce6uoqiJjoAPZPaij6-
UsuGEeaXJ6bb8H7gKBqw/viewform

Please contact Live  + Work in
Maine directly at  info@liveandworkin-
maine.com if you have any questions
regarding your participation. 

For the second year in a row, Live +
Work in Maine is kicking off our its
“Boomerang” campaign during Thanksgiving
week, and is looking for restaurants, bars,
breweries, and other venues in Maine to help
get the word out. Partner venues will receive
free Live + Work in Maine “Boomerang”
branded swag (such as stickers, coasters,
glassware, t-shirts, and/or other), to be used
and handed out to patrons starting
Thanksgiving week.

As you know, Thanksgiving is one of
the busiest travel weekends of the year,
with many Mainers now living out of
state coming back home to spend the hol-
iday with family and friends. 

Live + Work in Maine, an initiative
designed to promote Maine as a career
destination, is seizing on the opportunity
to connect with Mainers who already
know the state’s unsurpassed quality of
life—and let them know their home state
is, more than ever, a vibrant career desti-
nation which wants them back.

In partnership with Maine’s

Live + Work in Maine’s statewide “Boomerang”
campaign aims to help talented people come
back home
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Computer Science Education Week 
slated for December 9 to 15

Support K-12 Computer Science in Maine

Computer science (CS) drives job
growth and innovation throughout our
economy and society. Computing occupa-
tions are the number 1 source of all new
wages in the U.S. and make up more than
half of all projected new jobs in STEM
fields, making Computer Science one of
the most in-demand college degrees.
And, computing is used all around us and
in virtually every field. It’s a foundation-
al knowledge that all students need. 

Yet, computer science is marginalized
throughout education. Only 45% of U.S.
high schools teach any computer science
courses, and only 10% of STEM gradu-
ates study it. We need to improve access
for all students, including groups who
have traditionally been underrepresented.
Of note, 58% of all new jobs in STEM
fields are in computing, and 10% of
STEM graduates are in Computer Science.

Computer Science in Maine…

 Maine currently has 1,109 open com-
puting jobs (2.3 times the average
demand rate in Maine). 

 The average salary for a computing
occupation in Maine is $79,127,
which is significantly higher than the
average salary in the state ($45,300).
The existing open jobs alone repre-
sent a $87,751,521 opportunity in
terms of annual salaries. 

 Maine had only 119 computer sci-
ence graduates in 2017; only 16%
were female. Only 344 exams were
taken in AP Computer Science by
high school students in Maine in
2018 (187 took AP CS A, and 157
took AP CSP). 

 Only 23% were female (22% for AP
CS A, and 24% for AP CSP); only
eight exams were taken by Hispanic
or Latino students (three took AP CS
A, and five took AP CSP); only three
exams were taken by Black students
(one took AP CS A, and two took AP
CSP); no exams were taken by
American Indian or Alaska Native
students; only one exam was taken
by Native Hawaiian or Pacific
Islander students (one took AP CS A,
and none took AP CSP). 

 Only 30 schools in Maine (22% of
Maine schools with AP programs)
offered an AP Computer Science
course in 2017-2018 (13% offered
AP CS A, and 11% offered AP
CSP), which is seven more than the
previous year. There are fewer AP
exams taken in computer science
than in any other STEM subject area. 

 Universities in Maine did not gradu-
ate a single new teacher prepared to
teach computer science in 2016. 

 According to a representative survey
from Google/Gallup, school adminis-
trators in Maine support expanding
computer science education opportu-
nities: 73% of principals surveyed
think CS is just as or more important
than required core classes, and their
biggest barrier to offering computer
science is the lack of funds for hiring
and training teachers.

What can you do to support
K-12 CS education in Maine?

1. Nominate a teacher for a profession-
al learning scholarship:
www.code.org/nominate. 

2. Send a letter to your school/district
asking them to expand computer sci-
ence offerings at every grade level:
www.code.org/promote/letter. And
send a letter to your elected officials
asking them to support computer sci-
ence education policy in Maine:
www.votervoice.net/Code/cam-
paigns/58463/respond. 

3. Find out if your school teaches com-
puter science or submit information
about your school’s offerings at
www.code.org/yourschool. 

4. Visit www.code.org/educate/3rdpar-
ty to find out about courses and cur-
riculum from a variety of providers,
including Code.org. 

5. Visit www.code.org/promote/ME to
learn more about supporting comput-
er science in your Maine. 
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CASELLA, 
YOUR MAINE 
RESOURCE
We o�er sustainable programs to our customers that not only provide sound 
economic and environmental return but also build jobs and careers. We view waste 
as a valuable resource as well as an opportunity for positive change.

Learn how we’re giving resources new life at casella.com and  fb.com/ZeroSort 
or call us at 800-CASELLA. 

The end of multiple choice 
recycling! Just toss all your 
recyclables into one bin, we 
take care of the rest. It’s simple, 
convenient and e�ective.

Casella Organics® transforms 
traditional organic waste streams, 
including short paper fiber, ash, 
wood wastes, food wastes and 
biosolids into compost and other 
renewable products.

Waste collection, responsible 
disposal, e-waste recycling and 
LEED certification services for 
material diversion and reporting.

CASELLA RESOURCE SOLUTIONS
ZERO-SORT® RECYCLING  ·  COLLECTION  ·  ORGANICS  ·  ENERGY  ·  LANDFILLS
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Dead River CEO Deanna Sherman
outlined her concerns about Maine’s
looming workforce shortage and its
impact on Maine’s economy in a recent
opinion piece. As CEO of one of Maine’s
oldest family-owned businesses, I share
many of her concerns and join her in a
sense of urgency. Despite offering com-
petitive pay and impressive benefits we
often still struggle to meet our employ-
ment needs for a fairly simple reason:
There aren’t enough of the post-secondary
credentialed Mainers that we need.

To help meet Maine’s workforce crisis
head-on and resolve it, an initiative called
MaineSpark has brought together partners
including schools, higher education institu-
tions, businesses, government agencies,
nonprofits and more to make sure that 60

percent of Mainers have a post-secondary
degree or credential of value by 2025.

Sherman cited a recent ReadyNation
report indicating that, in the next six years,
Maine employers will need an additional
158,000 workers with degrees or credentials.
In light of this, 60 percent by 2025 is what it
will take for Maine to turn this crisis around
and remain economically competitive.

Here at Hussey Seating, we too need a
diverse set of skills and credentials to con-
tinue to make the global impact that we do.
Programs Sherman cited such as Bridge
Academy Maine and career and technical
education programs across Maine are
preparing Maine’s youth with the technical
and professional skills needed to fill this
gap. The work these programs and dozens
of others are doing is invaluable. 

EDITOR’S NOTE: This letter to the editor from Gary Merrill of Hussey Seating Company in North Berwick
was originally printed in the Portland Press Herald on November 4. It can be accessed online at
www.pressherald.com/2019/11/04/letter-to-the-editor-employers-back-workforce-development-efforts.

Employers back workforce development efforts
by Gary Merrill, Hussey Seating Company, North Berwick

Two new episodes of
“The Bottom Line”
debut in November

In late September, the Maine State

Chamber of Commerce launched its twice-

monthly podcast called “The Bottom

Line,” which builds upon the Maine State

Chamber’s previous television program

with the same name. At 10:00 a.m. on the

second and fourth Thursday of each

month, a 30-minute episode of “The

Bottom Line” podcast livestreams on

www.williamsbroadcasting.net. 

“The Bottom Line” is hosted and pro-

duced by broadcast industry veteran John

Williams of The Williams Broadcasting

Group. The Williams Broadcasting Group

produces a variety of daily reports and pod-

casts from their studio in Norway, Maine.

Continued on Page 12...



checks to Maine employers, and its

new Safety Experts Podcast.

For more information about this pod-

cast’s scheduling or sponsorship opportuni-

ties, please contact Melanie Baillargeon by

calling (2047) 623-4568, ext. 110, or by

emailing melanieb@mainechamber.org. 

later to work and raise families.

 Episode 5 | November 28: Chamber

President Dana Connors and host

John Williams are joined by

MEMIC’s Tony Payne to discuss the

recent changes to Maine’s workers’

comp law, MEMIC’s recently-

announced $22 million in dividend
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LEARN MORE AT WWW.MEMIC.COM/DIVIDEND
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2019 dividend retu
rn Mi� ael P. B� rq� Twenty two millionMaine employers

WE’RE RETURNING 
$22 MILLION 
in Dividends to Maine Policyholders. 
That’s $285 Million Returned Since 1998.
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In addition to being live-streamed and

archived on www.williamsbroadcasting.net,

“The Bottom Line” and other Williams

Broadcasting Group podcasts can be heard

on iTunes, iHeart Radio, Soundcloud,

Stitcher Radio, Spotify and radio.com.

This month, the Bottom Line features:

 Episode 4 | November 14: Chamber

President Dana Connors and host

John Williams are joined by Live and

Work in Maine’s Katie Shorey to dis-

cuss their second annual

“Boomerang Weekend,” to be held

over the Thanksgiving holiday.

Boomerangs refers to the legions of

Mainers who departed as young

adults for education and professional

opportunities elsewhere, and return

The Bottom Line...
(Continued from Page 11...)
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Maine Bicentennial Commission awards 
$145k in community grants

The Maine Bicentennial Commission
(Maine200) recently awarded the first
round of Bicentennial Community
Grants. Out of 44 applications from orga-
nizations and municipalities across the
state, the commission chose a total of 30
grant recipients: 21 large grants and nine
small grants, at varying amounts. Among
those are a Bicentennial Birthday Bash in
Rockland, theatrical productions in
Portland and Dover-Foxcroft, as well as
conferences, educational curriculum, art
exhibits, lecture series and more, span-
ning several Maine counties.

“We are very pleased to begin
awarding the Maine Bicentennial
Community Grants,” said Sen. Bill
Diamond, chairman of the Maine
Bicentennial Commission. “The wide
variety of proposals that received funding
in this first round speaks to the excite-
ment and creativity of people across the
state who are stepping up to commemo-
rate Maine’s 200th anniversary. These

grants will make it possible for all
Mainers to connect with the bicentennial
in their own communities, making this a
truly statewide celebration of Maine.”

The Bicentennial Community Grants
program provides funding for bicentenni-
al-themed projects that benefit the public,
such as festivals, historic preservation
efforts, lectures and curriculum. The
commission considers grant applications
from Maine community non-profit organi-
zations, such as historical societies and
libraries, government entities, and
schools. Private individuals and for-profit
corporations are also welcomed to apply
in partnership with a non-profit entity.

The Maine Arts Commission is
administering the grant program. Two
additional phases of grant awards are
scheduled during the bicentennial com-
memoration. The application deadlines
are February 1 and June 1, 2020.

“The community grants are the core
of our bicentennial commemoration.
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They provide an opportunity for all
Mainers to engage at the local level and
provide a strong community element in
addition to the larger signature events
planned to celebrate Maines anniversary
of Statehood,” said Sen. Diamond. 

The Maine Legislature appropriated
funding to the Maine Bicentennial
Commission for the grants, which will be
supplemented by matching funds from
private corporations and individuals. The
initial round of funding is for $375,000,
of which $145,255 has been allotted in
this first round. Up to 10 percent of the
funds is set aside for small grants of $500
or less, and at least one grant of up to
$10,000 will be available in each county.

Details of the Bicentennial
Community Grants program and a link to
the application form are available on the
Maine Bicentennial Commission website,
www.Maine200.org under the ‘Get
Involved” section. 



calories in the form of sugar. If you
need the caffeine, consider coffee (but
don’t go crazy) or green tea.

5 Drink lots of water. It’s good for
you, and it will keep your mind off
soda or coffee. It may help you fight
off other cravings, too. Sleepiness is
often caused by dehydration, so keep
yourself well hydrated. If you want
some flavor, put lime, lemon or
cucumber slices into your water bottle.

6 Move as much as you can! Walk
around the office and stretch every
now and then. Take breaks every
hour or so and move your body. Use
every possible opportunity to burn
calories. Move while waiting for
programs on the computer to load. If
you need to discuss something with
your colleague, go to his or her desk
instead of making a phone call or
sending an email. If you need to go
to another floor in the building, take
the stairs instead of the elevator.
Consider teaming up with a friend at
work to take regular breaks for exer-
cise and to motivate each other.

7 Stand as much as you can. This is
healthier than sitting. It’s better for
your back and burns more calories. Or
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Continued on Page 15...

Do you ever feel too tired to exercise after a long day at work? Do you end up crav-
ing sweets and junk food after a stressful day? Are you frustrated by feeling as though
you simply can’t stay healthy and fit because you sit at a desk too much? You’re not
alone. I’m a health coach, but my whole professional background is working in a cor-
porate world, so I know the challenge of staying in shape in an office job all too well.

Just because you’re at work all day doesn’t mean you can’t stay slim and fit. You
just need to implement some simple lifestyle and work habit changes. So, here’s some
tips for staying in shape while working in an office:

1 Eat breakfast. This is a cornerstone of
a healthy lifestyle. A wholesome
breakfast can provide you with the
energy you need to get through the first
half of the day, and it will help prevent
you from consuming junk food.

2 Cut out sugary snacks and candies.
They’re everywhere in offices! Real
villains. Yes, they can be tasty, but
they don’t satisfy your true hunger
and are digested quickly, leading to a
roller coaster of sugar highs and
lows. Instead of visiting the vending
machine, bring snacks from home,
such as baby carrots, cheese sticks,
nuts, hummus, cucumber slices,
whole or sliced fresh fruit, small
amounts of dried fruit, or savory
crackers. If you really can’t survive a
sleepy afternoon in the office, a piece
of dark chocolate is fine.

3 Bring your own lunch. Restaurant
meals often include large portions
and high-calorie choices. You can eat
healthier and spend much less money
if you prepare your own lunch.

4 Stay away from sodas and sugary
drinks. They can help you stay awake
while working and you may like their
taste. But they really don’t do any-
thing for you and are full of empty

Ten Simple Tips to Stay Healthy 
in an Office Job

Department 
of Labor 

holds listening
sessions on 
paid time off
rulemaking 

The Maine Department of Labor
(MDOL) is preparing for the
required rulemaking process for LD
369, An Act Authorizing Earned
Employee Leave, often referred to as
the “earned paid time off” bill. As
part of the process, MDOL will hold
a series of public listening sessions
throughout the state to hear feedback
from the public on what questions
they would like addressed during the
rulemaking process. 

Last month, the Maine
Department of Labor announced six
additional locations and times for
earned paid leave listening sessions
around the state. Three remaining
listening sessions - lasting between
an hour and an hour and a half - are
scheduled for November: 

 Greater Portland
CareerCenter:
Monday, November 18 
at 5:30 p.m. (151 Jetport
Boulevard, Portland);

 Machias CareerCenter:
Wednesday, November 20 
at 9:00 a.m. (53 Prescott Drive,
Suite 1, Machias); and,

 Bangor CareerCenter:
Wednesday, November 20 
at 5:30 p.m. (45 Oak Street,
Suite 3, Bangor).

If you would like to be updated
during the process, please email
bls.mdol@maine.gov and ask to be
placed on the “Earned Paid Time Off
rules mailing list.” 
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Workplace Wellness...
(Continued from Page 14...)

switch your chair for an exercise ball.
This will work your abs and balance.

8 Try to be as active as possible out-
side of work. Join the gym, go for a
walk. Try to spend some time in
nature, if possible, to unload
the  stress of the workday and give
your eyes and lungs a break. If you’re
stressed, try breathing exercises or
meditation. Do something nice for
yourself: spend some time with your
family, read a book, call or visit your
friend, listen to some music, cook
something nice. Skip watching TV to
give your eyes a break and limit
exposure to unnecessary radiation.
Besides, TV is another reason to sit
instead of being active.

9 Get enough sleep. Waking up
refreshed and strong in the morning
will help prevent binging and caf-
feine cravings later in the day.

10 Put some inspirational quotes or
photos in your workspace. Make
your own bulletin board to remind
yourself to concentrate on your
health and wellness goals.

When employees feel good, they tend
to perform better. That’s why most
Chamber BlueOptions’ plans come with
employee discounts on health products
and services, as well as an online come
with employee discounts on health prod-
ucts and services, as well as an online
health and fitness program. Just contact
your Anthem-appointed insurance pro-
ducer for more information or visit the
Chamber’s BlueOptions web page
(www.mainechamber.org/blueoptions.ph
p) to find a producer. For more informa-
tion on the Chamber BlueOptions health
plan, please contact Mark Ellis by calling
(207) 623-4568, ext. 107, or by emailing
mellis@mainechamber.org. 

* Excerpted from this blog at MindBodyGreen:
www.mindbodygreen.com/0-11208/10-simple-tips-

to-stay-healthy-in-an-office-job.html
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Legislative Briefing: What to Expect in the 2020 Session
Monday, January 6, 2020 | 8:30 a.m. to 11:00 a.m.
Bangor Savings Bank, Senator Way, Augusta

The Second Session of the 129th Legislature will begin its work on January 8, 2020.  Known as the “emergency” ses-

sion, lawmakers will meet to discuss carry-over bills from 2019, as well as consider new bill titles as approved by the

Legislative Council for 2020. This session promises to be a busy one – with carry-over legislation in the areas of tax poli-

cy, energy, natural resources, workforce development, and workplace issues, including paid family medical leave, to name

a few.  What’s more, there is likely to be a supplemental budget for consideration and approval.

The Advocacy staff at the Maine State Chamber of Commerce serves as the “Voice of Maine Business” in the

Statehouse in Augusta.  We were there for all of the important carry over bills that will come up next session, and we will

serve as that same voice on any important new legislation that is sure to be submitted.

On January 6, the Chamber staff will offer a preview of what’s coming, as well as what remains unfinished from last

year. The event will be held at the Bangor Savings Bank on Senator Way in Augusta. Registration and refreshments will

begin at 8:30 a.m. and the program will run from 9:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m.  

For more information, please contact Angie Arno by calling (207) 623-4568, ext. 104, or by emailing

aarno@mainechamber.org. 


